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Proudly affiliated with the 
Council of Heritage Motor 
Clubs, NSW Inc. and the 
New South Wales Historic 
Motoring Association 
Find us at: 
https://wwvvmcinc.wordpress.com/ 
or facebook.com/WWVVMC 
 
WWVVMC Inc 
PO Box 598 
Wagga Wagga NSW 2650 
 
Established 1967 
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REFLECTION 

 NEWSLETTER OF THE WAGGA WAGGA VETERAN 
  

AND VINTAGE MOTOR CLUB INCORPORATED 
  

ESTABLISHED 1967      INCORPORATED 1987     
 

OFFICE BEARERS 
 

PRESIDENT    
VICE PRESIDENT        
SECRETARY Leanne Thomas 0427 202 243 secretarywwvvmc@gmail.com 
TREASURER Chris Billingham 0438 224 675 treasurerwwvvmc@gmail.com  
MAGAZINE EDITOR Ray Harrison 0407 145 525 editorwwvvmc@gmail.com  
SOCIAL EVENTS DIRECTOR Colleen Rainbird 0429 202 379 eventswwvvmc@gmail.com 
REGISTRATION OFFICER Gerald Rainbird 0431 832 977 grainbird61@gmail.com  
RALLY DIRECTOR 
ASSET AND MEMBERSHIP OFFICER Craig Kelly 0438 410 202 fbned@outlook.com  
CLUBROOM OPERATIONS OFFICER Stuart Le Lievre 0448 175 752 lelievre.stuart@gmail.com 
WEB ADMINISTRATOR Bob Smith 0452 513 072 raafsmith@gmail.com  

 

SUB – COMMITTEES 
SOCIAL EVENTS CLUBROOM 

OPERATIONS 
REGISTRATION MAGAZINE JUNE RALLY 

Colleen Rainbird Stuart Le Lievre Gerald Rainbird Ray Harrison  
Pam Tarlinton 
Chris Billingham 

Alan Fraser 
Ron Tilyard 

Colleen Rainbird 
Chris Billingham 

Carol Harrison 
Sue Kelly  

 

Craig Kelly James Clay Peter Billingham Craig Kelly  
Rob Le Lievre 
Stu Le Lievre 

Robyn Petts  
 

John Rockliff 
TBA 

TBA  

     
PUBLIC OFFICER  TBA  

 

MEETINGS 
Monthly meetings are held at 7.30 pm on the first Friday of each month at the Shaw Street Community Hall, Corner 
Shaw Street and Kent Crescent, Wagga Wagga. All members, guests and visitors are welcome. 

CLUB EVENTS 
Club events are held on various days during the year.  Please check the "Coming Events" section of this newsletter for 
details.  For all events it is necessary to complete your log book 

STATEMENT OF OBJECTS 
The Club's Statement of Objects is as follows: 

For the association of persons interested in Veteran, Vintage, Classic and Post Classic motor vehicles. 

To encourage the restoration, preservation, use and display of these vehicles and associated literature, films, 
photographs, tape recordings and video tapes. 

To demonstrate the capabilities of these vehicles by engaging in competitions including economy trials, regularity runs, 
observation events, motorkhanas, concourse competitions and vehicle rallies. 

To encourage goodwill, friendship, and communication between members of this Club, and between members of 
this Club and all other persons, clubs and associations having like Objectives 

 



 REFLECTION – AUGUST 2025  
 

THE FAMILY CLUB     Page 3 WAGGA WAGGA VETERAN AND VINTAGE MOTOR CLUB INC – 3  

Editor’s Notes. 
 
 
As the new Editor of our Reflection, I would firstly like to take this opportunity to thank Sue for all the work 
and dedication she put into the editor’s roll over the past 9 years  - What an amazing effort. Not only did Sue 
coordinate the contents of magazine on a monthly basis, but she also wrote many of the articles and reports 
that went into the newsletters herself on a regular basis.  
Again, thank you – we certainly appreciated your efforts. 
 
Our Annual General Meeting was held on the 2nd August and we thank those members that accepted the 
various positions of Office Bearers and Sub-Committees that are essential to managing our club in the 
coming year. 
At this stage the positions of President, Vice President, Rally Directory and Public Officer are still vacant. 
We ask all members to consider taking on one of these positions. For more details, please refer to the 
minutes of our Monthly Meeting on page 9 of this edition of Reflection. 
 
A big thanks you to Chris Billingham for writing the minutes for both our AGM and monthly meeting this 
month in the absence of Leanne. We hope Leanne got over the dreaded flu quickly. 
 
The “Events Survey” conducted in May/June on the future direction of our “Major Events” has now been 
completed and the outcome briefly discussed at our July meeting. Generally, the feeling of the 40 members 
that replied to the survey indicated that they still wanted a June Rally with runs in the countryside every day 
if possible, along with a soup stop & a static display on the Sunday – or similar. 
The outcome of the survey and the direction the club will take will be discussed again at our September 
Monthly Meeting. Hopefully we can make some headway from this meeting so that our new Committee for 
2025/2026 can make some decisions on the matter. So, please come along to the meeting on Friday 5th 
September and have you say – and hear what other members have to say. Of course – we have to find a 
Rally Director/Committee that will take on the Task before we can proceed any further! 
 
Alan Cain was involved in a road accident on the outskirts of Coolamon a few weeks ago. Our spies tell us 
that fortunately Alan survived the ordeal much better than his vehicle. We hope everything is going ok for 
him now. 
P.S – the accident was in was his modern vehicle – not the EH  
 
Members were saddened to hear of the passing of Val Garthon on 19th July.  
Val’s funeral service was held at St John’s Anglican Church on 25th July. 
Val and Arthur were long time members of our Club and always supported our club and attended events on 
a regular basis.  
Our condolences go out to Malcolm, Jennifer, Heather and families.   

90 years of age – now reunited with Arthur in Heaven. 
 
If you are interested in watching some old car races on-line you may want to go and have a look at the 
Goodwood Road & Racing site. Some great races and documentaries. You can actually subscribe to 
Goodwood if you have some spare cash!    Some YouTube videos are free – just copy & paste the link 
below: 
“YouTube – Goodwood Road & Racing” 
 

Interesting “Fact (or Not)” of the Month 
 

The Tootool Post Office opened on the “horses birthday” in 1901 and closed in 1966. 
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ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
1st AUGUST 2025 

 
Meeting opened at 7.32pm by Vice President Rob Le Lievre. 

Meeting was held at Duke of Kent Community Hall Wagga Wagga 
 
PRESENT 
R Le Lievre, C Billingham, S Le Lievre, I Condon, 
 S Kelly, C Kelly, D Heffernan, R Lieschke,  
R Harrison, C Harrison, R Bredin, K Bredin, 
 L Taylor, A Taylor, L Debono, R Petts,  
G Armstrong, C Jones, J Clay, C Merrett, B Tipping, 
G Last, I Grainger, C Rainbird, G Rainbird,  
G Holgate, Bill Callinan, L Callinan, 
APOLOGIES 
T Oliver, C Oliver, L Thomas, M Thomas, 
 A Fraser, S Fraser, J Rockliff, P Tarlinton, 
 R Auckett, P Hopkins, R Tilyard, R White, J White,                   
M Armstrong. 
VISITORS – 0 
 
PREVIOUS MINUTES 
It was moved R Le Lievre and seconded G Holgate 
that the minutes from the previous AGM held on 
2nd August 2024 and as read be accepted. 

Carried. 
BUSINESS ARISING FROM MINUTES OF AGM 
2024 
Rob Le Lievre put forward the motion that the 
WWVVMCInc subscription remains at $75.00 for 
the financial year 2026, seconded C Kelly. 

Carried. 
 

COMMITTEE REPORTS FOR 2025 
PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
Thank you so much to all that attended the 1 Aug 
2025 WWVVMC AGM. 
I would like to firstly acknowledge the 2024/25 
Office Bearers and sub-committee members: 
Vice President: Rob Le Lievre thank you for 
filling in for the club and myself in my absence as 
president. 
Secretary: Leanne Thomas thank you for taking 
on the role of secretary, you are doing a fantastic 
job. 
Treasurer: Chris Billingham has always stepped 
up as treasurer for a long time now and filling in 

for other office bearers when positions were 
absent. 

 
Social Events Officer: Colleen Rainbird thank 
you for your hard work in organising midweek 
runs ,and other rallies plus setting up and 
displaying photos of all our club activities. 
 
Registration Officer: Gerald Rainbird thank you 
for your ongoing professional work and support 
throughout this club. For many years you have 
managed this position in safety checks on 
registration day for our car club, importantly also 
for those individuals not well that need extra help 
and could not make it to the registration day. 
 
Magazine Editor: Sue Kelly is stepping down as 
the magazine editor after 9 years. Sue thank you 

for your professional loyal support to this club. 
 
Website: Bob Smith thank you for your time and 
effort in maintaining our club website. Bob has 
also committed to another year and I know Di is 
always there to support Bob in this roll. Thank you 
Bob and Di. I have known Bob/Di for a long time 
through defence and South Wagga Lions to know 
that you are both heavily involved with South 
Wagga Lions, meals on wheels and other 
community services. Thank You 
 
Asset and Membership Officer; Craig Kelly 
thank you for your ongoing support to our club. 
Your attention to detail and interaction with the 
people with in the club and the new members as 
they are welcomed has a positive influence to the 
club overall. 
 
Club Room Operations Officer: Stu Le Lievre 
the new clubrooms are running smoothly. Your 
experience with the running of the new clubrooms 
and dealing with council was very much 
appreciated. 
 
Executive Committee and Volunteers past and 
present 
I would like to thank the outgoing executives, who 
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gave many, many hours of time and work behind 
the scenes. Thank you and welcome to the new 
members stepping up into committee or club 
positions. 

 
Last of all our club is fun, friendly, knowledgeable 
and entertaining club to enjoy together with 
modern, vintage, veterans or classic cars. 

We welcome new members and look forward to 
seeing you and our existing members throughout 
the year at various meetings, fun events and 
social functions. 

Yours sincerely 
Lou Debono 

Outgoing President 
 

MAGAZINE EDITOR’S REPORT 
As I step down from my role as Editor of the 
WWVVMC newsletter, I would like to take this 
opportunity to sincerely thank all members for 
their support and assistance over the past nine 
years. 
It has been a pleasure to work alongside such a 
dedicated and enthusiastic committee, and 
member’s contributions – whether large or small 
– have helped shape and strengthen our 
publication. 
Like many organisations, we face ongoing 
challenges, particularly with rising costs such as 
postage and printing. These are matters that will 
no doubt be thoughtfully addressed by the new 
committee in due course. 
Personally, I have thoroughly enjoyed my time as 
Editor. It’s been a rewarding experience and a 
privilege to be part of keeping our members 
informed and connected, however, I feel it is now 
time for some fresh ideas and new inspiration to 

carry the publication onward. 
Thank you once again for the opportunity and for 
making this role such a fulfilling part of my life. 

Sue Kelly – retiring editor. 
 

REGISTRATION OFFICER’S REPORT 
On November 10, 2024 we held our first Rego day 
at our new clubrooms. 64 vehicles were inspected 
including 5 motorbikes and another 11 vehicles 
were passed with pink slips for a total of 75 
vehicles. Several other vehicles were also passed 
during the year that are out of sync. 

A big thanks to John Rockliff for inspecting 22 of 
these vehicles prior to the rego day. This helped 
allow us to once again only do one Rego day this 
year and made the day in the new premises much 
more manageable. 
Over the year, 2 new vehicles were registered 
with the club. These where Ian Condon’s ZB 
Fairlane and Jamie McLarty’s 1967 Fairlane 
previously owned by his father. 
Many thanks must go to my helpers.              
Before the event with all the planning Rob Le 
Lievre, and on the day John Rockliff, David 
Rainbird and Rodney Bredin (the young helpers 
that were rolling under the vehicles).   
Ian Holgate, Peter Billingham, Lou Debono, Rob 
Le Lievre and Neil Cole, along with Colleen and 
Chris Billingham for doing the paperwork. 
 Thanks also to Ray Harrison for manning the BBQ 
along with Leanne Thomas, Sue and Craig Kelly, 
Pam Tarlinton and Annie Taylor. 
This years Rego Day will be held on Saturday 
November 8, starting at 9am at our new 
Clubrooms. 

Yours in Vintage Motoring 
Gerald Rainbird 

 
CLUBROOM OPERATIONS 
 
We have now been using the Duke of Kent 
Community Centre as our home base for just over 
1 year. The largest event remains the 2024 June 
Rally where the facility performed well but no 
repeat event was held in 2025. 
The 2024 Rego day was successful and a few 
tweaks are proposed for 2025 now that the 
boundary fence between us and the child care 
has been erected, tightening the turn out of the 
outdoor covered area. 
Freedom of access to the dedicated meeting 
room has been confirmed so we can come and go 
to that room and toilet facilities as we please 
within reasonable hours. 
The EOFY 2025 Finance Report confirmed a 
$1500 profit for that year. Major costs are lease 
fees (including garbage), insurances and 
magazine costs primarily funded by investment 
interest and subs. We no longer have 
maintenance costs, building insurance, mowing 
roster with costs, and public utilities costs.  
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Additional lease fees apply for events exceeding 
12 GM s and one use of the outdoor covered area 
with a 50% discount.  
The possibility of income becoming taxable 
remains a concern. Interest rates are also in 
decline. 
Erection of the Club’s sign, together with U3A’s 
sign remains with Council. 
Submissions included in the recent Major Event 
Survey confirm that some members still resent 
loss of our old clubrooms but others are happy to 
move on and make the most of the new facility. 
Thanks go to my subcommittee for room setup, 
kitchen readiness and cleanup, and checking that 
toilet facilities are serviceable. 

Stuart Le Lievre 
Club Rooms Operations 

 
ASSETS AND MEMBERSHIP REPORT 
Since relocating to our new rooms, we have 
successfully consolidated our assets, making it 
easier to manage and access equipment and 
resources. This probably needs more fine tuning 
into the future but is a work in progress. 
On the membership front, our pre-meeting 
advertising on AAA FM radio – thanks to the 
efforts of Robyn Petts – has been a great success. 
We’ve received several enquiries from potential 
new members, and we’re pleased to report that 
some of those have already joined.  
It’s encouraging to see this level of interest and 
engagement from the community. 
Feedback on our membership process has been 
very positive, with new members finding it 
smooth and welcoming. With this solid 
foundation in place, we are optimistic that our  
club membership will continue to grow in the 
months/years ahead. 
Thank you to everyone involved in supporting 
both our assets and membership efforts. 

Craig Kelly 
Assets and Membership Officer 

 
SOCIAL EVENTS DIRECTOR’S REPORT 
As this is my first year as Events Director, I’ve 
found the position both rewarding and, at times, 
a little challenging. I still don’t think I’ve managed 
to send many emails without a mistake in them – 
definitely a work in progress! 

Sunday and Weekend Runs 
 

In 2024, our Sunday and weekend runs took us to 
a variety of destinations, including 

o Gundagai 
o Barmedman 
o Ganmain Show 
o Coolamon Fire Engine Muster 
o Hill End 
o Hupp Rally 
o Miss Wagga and Fishing for Kyan 
o Christmas Light Tour and Party 

 
In 2025, we had trips to: 

o Collins Park for our annual New Year’s 
o Breakfast 
o Warrawong Vintage Harvest Display 
o Yerong Creek (Australia Day) 
o Observation Run to Thomas’ Woolshed 
o Tootool – joint event with Wagga Classic 

o Motoring Club 
o Corowa 
o Echuca/Moama Steam, Iron & Trades 

Revival 
o Joint lunch in Culcairn with the Albury 

club 
o Adelong Falls/Tumut 

 
Midweek Runs and Social days 

Midweek runs continue to be very well organised 
by Pam Tarlinton, with lots of chats, coffees, 
morning teas, and lunches enjoyed at various 
locations around Wagga and district. I want to 
formally acknowledge and thank Pam for all her 
efforts in planning and coordinating these 
outings. 
Rob Le Lievre also needs to be acknowledged for 

continuing to host Tuesday Social Day. 
 

Highlights of the Year 
New Year’s Breakfast – Collins Park 
We started 2025 with breakfast at Collins Park. 
Thirty nine club members set off on a scenic run 
around Lake Albert, Finishing at Butterbush Rd. 
All 26 cars made it to Collins Park, where we were 
treated to a delicious breakfast cooked by Ray 
and Carol Harrison, Alan Fraser, Ian Condon, 
Gerald and myself. A special thank you to Rob Le 



 REFLECTION – AUGUST 2025  
 

THE FAMILY CLUB     Page 7 WAGGA WAGGA VETERAN AND VINTAGE MOTOR CLUB INC – 7  

Lievre, who did a fantastic job organising all the 
necessary equipment. The relaxed park setting  
provided the perfect opportunity for members to 
catch up and enjoy each other’s company. 

Overnight Trips 
We had two overnight trips this past year: 

1. Hill End Tour – Organised by Rob and 
Stu Le Lievre, with 11 cars and 20 people. 
The journey included Cootamundra, Young, 
Bendick Murrell, Cowra, Bathurst, Carcoar, 
Millthorpe,(sedate) laps of Mount Panorama,   
Hill End, Mayfield Gardens and Crookwell. 
2. Echuca Steam Weekend – In lieu of our June 
Rally, 8 vehicles and 18 members travelled to 
Echuca to attend the steamIron and Trade Revival 
Show. Many thanks to Geffrey Holgate for sharing 
the information that encouraged the trip. The 
Historic Pass allowed us to enjoy various activities 
around Echuca. Congratulations Ian and Chris 
Holgate, who won “Car of the Show” with the 
Gardner. While Geffrey and family couldn’t 
attend due tofamily commitments, we’re grateful 
for his contribution. Even the rainy weather 
couldn’t dampen our enthusiasm! 

Midweek Run Highlight 
The most well-attended midweek event was our 
visit to Kapooka, organised by Pam and Pauline 
Hopkins on Wednesday 21 May. The day began at 
Jubilee Park, with 20 members and 2 visitors. 
After a security check at the base, the group 
enjoyed a lovely morning tea at the café, 
followed by a fascinating museum tour and a 
drive to the lookout with its amazing views. 
 Lunch at the Sergeant’s Mess was excellent, and 
the day wrapped up with a relaxed afternoon in 
the lounge. 

Thank You 
A big thank you to my committee: 

o Gerald 
o Chris Billingham 
o Sue & Craig Kelly 
o Rob & Stu Le Lievre 
o and especially Pam Tarlinton 

for all their hard work and support 
throughout the year. 

It’s been a pleasure to work with such a 
dedicated and enthusiastic team. 

 

Thank you 
Colleen Rainbird 

TREASURER’S REPORT 
Chris Billingham tabled Annual Statement and 
talked us through it. It was moved by Chris 
Billingham and seconded by C Kelly that Chris 
Billingham be authorised to make the following 
statement to NSW Fair Trading in the “Annual 
Summary of Financial Affairs”. 
*The Club’s financial statements for the last 
 financial year were presented to the members of 
the Club at the Annual General Meeting held on  
1st August 2025, 
*The particulars set out in the “Annual Summary 

of Financial Affairs” are correct and give a true 
and fair view of the financial matters to which 
they relate and are not misleading, and 
*There are reasonable grounds to believe, at the 
date of this statement, that the Club will be able 

to pay its debts as and when they fall due. 
Motion carried unanimously 
 
ELECTION OF OFFICE BEARERS 
.Vice President R Le Lievre declared all 
positions vacant, and stayed in the chair for the 
elections 

• PRESIDENT: Position Vacant 
 
• VICE PRESIDENT: Position Vacant 
 
• SECRETARY: 

Leanne Thomas 
Nominated by Mark Thomas seconded 

Rob Le Lievre - Elected unopposed. 
 

• TREASURER: 
Chris Billingham 

Nominated by Rob Le Lievre seconded 
Colleen Rainbird - Elected unopposed. 

 
• MAGAZINE EDITOR: 

Ray Harrison 
Nominated by Susan Kelly seconded 

Craig Kelly - Elected unopposed. 
 

• SOCIAL EVENTS CO-ORDINATOR: 
Colleen Rainbird 

Nominated by Chris Billingham seconded 
Craig Kelly - Elected unopposed. 
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• REGISTRATION OFFICER: 
Gerald Rainbird 

Nominated by Chris Billingham seconded 
Rob Le Lievre - Elected unopposed 

 
• RALLY DIRECTOR:  

  Position Vacant 
 

• ASSET and MEMBERSHIP OFFICER 
Craig Kelly 

Nominated by Susan Kelly seconded 
Leanne Thomas - Elected unopposed 

 
• WEB MASTER: 

Robert Smith 
Nominated by Rob Le Lievre seconded 

Dianne Smith - Elected unopposed 
 

• CLUBROOM OPERATIONS OFFICER 
Stu Le Lievre 

Nominated by Chris Billingham seconded 
Colleen Rainbird - Elected unopposed 

 
• PUBLIC OFFICER: Position Vacant 

 
Rob thanked all the members who took on 

positions. 
 

Meeting closed at 7.52pm Chris Billingham 
Assist. Secretary 

 
 

------------------------------------------------------ 
 

 
MINUTES OF THE MONTHLY MEETING 

 1ST  August 2025 
Held at The Duke of Kent Community Hall 

 
Meeting opened by Vice President R Le Lievre at 
7.53pm 
PRESENT: 27 
APOLOGIES: 14 
VISITORS: 0 
 
PREVIOUS MINUTES 
It was moved by C Billingham 2nd G Holgate that 
the minutes from the Monthly Meeting held on  

the 4th July and as read at the August 2025 
Meeting be accepted. Carried 
 
BUSINESS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES 
Request for Model T Ford not viable for U3A talk. 
 
CORRESPONDENCE IN 
o Wagga City Aero Club – event 18 October 
o NSW-HMA Bulletin 
o AWMEC Butterball Rally invite Oct 25-26, 2025 
o Resignation Rodney Bredin as Public Officer 
 
CORRESPONDENCE OUT 
o NSW-HMA Proposed Group Insurance Scheme 
o Wagga Aero Club display 
 
BUSINESS FROM CORRESPONDENCE 
o Geoff Breust from Wagga Aero club will join 

us at September meeting to discuss Open Day 
18 Oct. 

o NSW-HMA registered our Expression of 
Interest in Group Insurance Scheme. 

 
TREASURERS REPORT 
C Billingham moved that the report as tabled be 
accepted 2nd J Clay Carried. 
 
COMMITTEE MINUTES – 28/7/25 
Present 7 Apologies 3 
o NSW-HMA replied to Expression of Interest for 

the Open Day on 18th October. 
o WWCC still organising front sign. 
o Format of Reflection to be discussed. 
o Resignation from Rodney Bredin as Public 

Officer 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 
REGISTRATION: 
Rego Day – Saturday 8th November 2025 at our 
Clubrooms - 9 am Start   
 
EDITOR: 
Sue Kelly has stepped down from this role after 9 
years and passed the banner to Ray Harrison. 
 
CLUBROOMS OPERATIONS 
Front sign still to be organised by WWCC. 
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ASSET & MEMBERSHIP 
Nil 
WEB 
Nil 
 
PAST EVENTS 

o Craft Morning 
o Rob’s Shed Day 
o Adelong & Tumut 

 
COMING EVENTS 

o Bethungra Dam 3/8/25 
o Craft Morning 8/8/25 
o Rob’s Social Day 26/8/25 

 
Please refer to club magazine for further events 

and details. 
 
GENERAL 
 
Acknowledgement was made of the passing of Val 
Garthon – our thoughts are with her family. 
 
Following the AGM – we have 4 positions vacant: 

o President 
o Vice President 
o Rally Director 
o Public Officer 

Public Officer - The roll of Public Officer is to 
ensure transfer of  incorporated association 
documents between committee members and 
transfer of documents served on the incorporated 
association and transferring those to relevant 
committee member. 
The custody of any documents required by the 
constitution e.g holding a membership list &  
The registration of postal address. 
THIS POSITION NEEDS TO BE FILLED WITHIN 28 
DAYS OF AGM 
 
Nigel Smith has acquired a 1912 Overland 61 
Roadster, 45HP – the Hot Rod of its day. Well 
Done. 
 
The recent “Annual Event” survey had a 50% 
response for a June Rally (being held at Downside) 
however, we are unable to secure a Rally 
Director!!! 
 

 
Meeting Closed 8.36pm 

Chris Billingham 
Assistant Secretary 

 
SUDOKU 101 SOLUTION 

 

 
 
 
 

SUDOKU  102 
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BETHUNGRA DAM, BETHUNGRA OLDE 
SCHOOL T-HOUSE AND THE 
BETHUNGRA SPIRAL RAIL – 3RD AUGUST 
2025 
 
A very pleasant winter morning awaited 8 
cars, meeting at the Duke of Kent Community 
Centre – Club Rooms. 
At 9am we were guided out of town by Rob L, 
along Byrnes Way to Junee, Illabo then 
arriving for morning tea at the Olde School T-
House Bethungra, which was worth a visit, 
plenty of little areas to explore.  After a 
delicious morning tea consisting of scones 
with jam and cream, lemon meringue pie, 
cheesecake, different flavoured teas, milk 
shakes and steaming hot coffee, we headed 
off towards the Bethungra Spiral Rail.  Very 
interesting information to read on this 
development.  The view from the lookout was 
interesting and the metal artwork at the sides 
of the lookout told a story. 
 

 
 
 
Just down the road we headed off to the 
Dam.  We all soon settled in underneath the 
new undercover area to enjoy our picnic 
lunches.  The sunshine was fantastic and the 
beautiful views of the dam and surrounds. 
After we were all fed, some of us decided to 
walk along the edge of the dam, others 
decided to head directly home or in my case 
head directly to the Junee Licorice Factory for 
some extra goodies to take home. 
 
 
 

 
 
The trip to Bethungra was a great success 
and heartily enjoyed by all.  Thank you 
Colleen for organising. 
 
Written by Annie Taylor and photos by 
Colleen Rainbird. 
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GETITOUT & GETITGOING 
Coming Events – Events Calendar 

 
August 2025 

P
O
I
N
T
S  

B
O
N
U
S  

Events Director  Colleen Rainbird  0429 202 379  events@wwvvmc.gmail.com 
CLUB EVENT 

Date Organiser Details   
Friday August 15  Craft Morning at 10 am. All welcome to come to club meeting room and craft or chat. Please bring a 

small plate to share for morning tea. 
  

Tuesday August 26 Rob Le Lievre 
0419 445 625 

Rob’s Shed/Social Day. 
Bring a long a project, some morning tea and lunch. This is a great social outing- starts 9:30am 

1 1-3 

Monday September 1  Committee Meeting. 6 pm Clubrooms   

Friday September 5  Club Monthly meeting 7:30 at Clubrooms 1 1-3 

Sunday September 7  Sunday drive-Canola drive? More info closer to the day. An alternative will be a run to Morgan’s 
Lookout 

1 1-3 

Friday September 12  Craft Morning at 10 am. All welcome to come to club meeting room and craft or chat. Please bring a 
small plate to share for morning tea. 

  

Monday September 29  Committee Meeting. 6 pm Clubrooms   

Tuesday September 30 Rob Le Lievre 
0419 445 625 

Rob’s Shed/Social Day. 
Bring a long a project, some morning tea and lunch. This is a great social outing- starts 9:30am 

1 1-3 

Friday October 3  Club Monthly meeting 7:30 at Clubrooms 1 1-3 

Sunday October 5  Coolamon Fire Engine Muster 10th Anniversary 10am -4pm 1 1-3 

Tuesday October 28  Day run East of Wagga 1 1-3 

Saturday November 8  Rego Day 9 am Clubrooms   
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EVENTS FROM OTHER CLUBS AND SPECIAL INTEREST 

September 6 Kim 0411 125 873 Back to the 50’s. Bikes of any age welcome to attend Chiltern/ Barnawartha 
September 26 to Oct 2 Chev 4 Rally Queanbeyan 
Saturday and Sunday 
October 18&19 

 Urana Vintage Machinery Rally and Truck Show. Sat Tractor trek and pull Vintage engines Sun: Tractor 
pull Truck show.  Show and shine and Fete. $10 entry 

Saturday and Sunday 
November 15&16 

 The Cootamundra Antique Motor Club “Ton Plus Three” Event  

SWAP MEETS 
Sunday September 7 Barry 0488 421 976 Father’s Day Swap. Cootamundra showgrounds 

 
Remember to fill out your logbook before you leave your driveway 
 
Watch your emails for last minute information and events!! AND check for cancellations, email or call organiser. 
 
PLANNING AHEAD 
Are you planning beyond the Club’s Calendar? Here is how it works unless it is affected by Public Holidays/ Rally. 

General Meeting: First Friday of the month, excluding January Committee Meeting: Monday prior to General Meetings 

Sunday Run: Sunday following the general meeting Mid-Week Run TBC Rob’s Social day last Tuesday of the month 
Craft Morning: Friday after meeting 10am club meeting room   

 


